 MINUTES – AUGUST 15, 2019
The Caswell County Board of Commissioners met in special session at the Yanceyville Municipal Building, Yanceyville, North Carolina at 6:00 p.m. on Thursday, August 15, 2019.  Members present from the Board of Commissioners: Rick McVey, Chairman, Jeremiah Jefferies, Vice Chairman, Sterling Carter, William E. Carter, and Steve Oestreicher.  Absent:  Nathaniel Hall and David Owen.  Members present from the Yanceyville Town Council:  Mayor Alvin Foster, Odessa Gwynn and Margie Badgett-Lampkin.  Absent:  Brian Massey and Keith Tatum.  Members present from the Milton Commissioners: Patricia Williams, Mayor Pro Tem and Cathia Stewart.  Absent:  John Wallace and Cynthia Royster.  Also present: Bryan Miller, County Manager, Brian Collie, Town Manager, Amanda Hodges, Chamber Director and Davin Wilson representing The Caswell Messenger.  Paula P. Seamster, Clerk to the Board, recorded the minutes.

MEAL

The Boards had dinner.

CALL MEETING TO ORDER
Chairman McVey called the Caswell County Board of Commissioners meeting to order.

Mayor Pro Tem Williams called the Milton Town Council meeting to order.

Mayor Foster called the Yanceyville Town Council meeting to order.
DISCUSSION OF POSSIBLE GRANT OPPORTUNITY
Mr. Brian Collie stated that during the Town of Yanceyville’s participation in the Downtown Strong Initiative, the need for a greater website presence was heavily discussed.  He added that the Town of Yanceyville applied for a $9,500 grant from the NC Department of Commerce to provide infrastructure and training to the Town of Yanceyville staff and community members to help to optimize Yanceyville’s presence and more broadly Caswell’s online presence.  Mr. Collie added that the Town of Yanceyville has asked Downtown Strong, the consultant hired to execute the deliverables for the Downtown Strong grant, to provide the Town with a scope of work to revamp or build from scratch the 4 main websites that could fill the community’s needs.  He added that Small Town Soul will build a better website presence for the Town of Yanceyville, Caswell County, Caswell Chamber of Commerce and Caswell County EDC that showcases the uniqueness of each site yet offers viewers a combined experience that covers local government needs, small business needs, economic development and tourism.  Mr. Collie added that the Town of Milton would be included in this as well.  He added that he would like for all the entities to apply for a Make More Happen Grant to upgrade the current websites to make them more mobile app friendly and to include a calendar of events.
Mr. Bryan Miller stated that Mr. Collie had explained everything pretty well and he added that he appreciated the work that Cori Lindsay, Economic Developer, and Kamara Graves, Town of Yanceyville Clerk, has put into this grant.  He added that all the sites will be linked together.  Mr. Miller stated that SEO is difficult and that all the websites could be better designed and that he was seeking permission from all 3 Boards to submit a grant to the Danville Regional Foundation for up to $25,000 to build the website.  He added that Amanda Hodges, Chamber Director, has also done a lot of work on the website grant as well.  Mr. Miller stated that the plan is to open the website to small businesses as well and to provide the citizens better access.  He added that they were not asking the Board to spend any money on this project.

Commissioner Oestreicher stated that he envisioned this as a way to gather all the things to do into one location or to consolidate where everything will go.  Mr. Collie responded that if this project is accomplished each entity will be able to add things to one calendar.  Commissioner Oestreicher stated that a lot of things are scheduled at the same time now.  Mr. Miller responded that there will be a master calendar for the events and each entity will be able to control what goes on the calendar.

Commissioner S. Carter stated that his suggestion would be to involve the community college to have students involved in this project and this would give those students work place experience with social media.  Mr. Miller responded that this project would engage social media experience.  Commissioner S. Carter stated that the money with the Tourism Development Authority could be used better with help from this project.

Ms. Amanda Hodges stated that the committee had looked at Dawson County, GA’s website which included the whole county and then you could select separate entities so it is like an umbrella with everything and then it could be broken down as well to see the separate entities included in the county and everyone would still remain individuals as well as a group.  Commissioner S. Carter responded that this project makes sense on the concept.

Mr. Miller asked everyone to look at the Project Elements portion of the proposal.

Mayor Pro Tem Williams stated that Milton does not currently have a webpage but it did include money in the budget for a website.  She asked if the Town of Milton would have input in the project and if Milton would be limited on how many pages it would receive.  She then asked what type of details Milton would be allowed to have on the website.  Mr. Miller responded that these questions would be a part of the larger conversation between Milton and Small Town Soul.  He added that it is better to not have a website than to have one that is not kept up to date.  Mr. Miller stated that Paula keeps the County’s website up to date and she does a good job.  He added that Milton could partner with Yanceyville to find out what they include on their website or with the County but that would be the Town of Milton’s call.
Mayor Foster stated that before the Town of Yanceyville had staff the Town Council split up the duties to cover all of these items but this was before a town manager was hired.

Mayor Pro Tem Williams asked what type of security Small Town Soul provided.  Mr. Miller responded that this would not be a part of the website but where the website is hosted.  Mayor Pro Tem Williams stated that she thought this was a great idea and that everyone needed to see what was being offered.  She added that it is a great way to market all of the entities and she would like to get some contact information for Small Town Soul.  Mr. Miller responded that the 3 entities would need to apply for the grant first and hopefully receive the grant before this is to be done.

Commissioner S. Carter asked what the timeline was on this project.  Mr. Miller responded that the turnaround time for Make More Happen grants was between 2 to 4 weeks so the entities should receive an answer within a couple of weeks.  He added that he was not sure how long the website development would take but he wanted to make sure that it was done right and done well.

Commissioner Oestreicher stated that he did not think this was Small Town Soul’s first rodeo.  Mr. Miller responded that they custom build websites.

Mayor Pro Tem Williams asked if there was a list of websites that Small Town Soul has created.  Mr. Collie responded that he did not have the list currently but he could get a list.

Commissioner W. Carter moved, seconded by Commissioner Jefferies to purse the Danville Regional Foundation grant for up to $25,000 for this project.  The motion carried unanimously.

Mayor Pro Tem Williams stated that she and Commissioner Stewart could not make this decision without first talking to the other members of the Milton Town Council but they both supported the project.

Mayor Pro Tem Gwynn moved, seconded by Councilwoman Badgett-Lampkin to pursue the Danville Regional Foundation grant for up to $25,000 for this project.  The motion carried unanimously.

Mr. Collie asked Mayor Pro Tem Williams if there was a possibility of the Town of Milton calling a special meeting to make a decision on this grant.  Mayor Pro Tem Williams responded that the Town of Milton would call a special meeting to make a decision.

GENERAL UPDATES FROM LOCAL GOVERNMENTS
CASWELL COUNTY
Solid Waste 

Mr. Miller stated that the Solid Waste Director, A.J. Fuqua, is going to participate in a Recycle Right Campaign starting September 10th.  He added that literature will be available soon.  Mr. Miller stated that he is excited about the direction that the Solid Waste Director is heading.
Commissioner S. Carter asked if there was a better way to partner with both towns on this.

Mayor Foster stated that unless the citizens take their recyclables to the convenience sites they go in with the rest of the trash.

Mr. Miller stated that the Solid Waste Director is applying for grants to put recycle bins in all of the county offices.

Co-Working Space
Mr. Miller stated that the architect and engineer have been selected for the co-working space as well as the contractor.  He added that both of these are working together to get the cost more in line.  Mr. Miller stated that the estimated costs of the project do not match the actual cost so they are working on that.  He added that everything is going well and they are making progress.  Mr. Miller stated that the County put $300,000 into this project and the Town of Yanceyville put $30,000.  He added that the efforts of himself, Brian Collie and Cori Lindsay raised $1,044,000 towards the renovation costs as well as operation costs for this project.  
Commissioner Oestreicher asked if this money was in addition to the $330,000.  Mr. Miller responded yes.

Center for Education & Agriculture Development

Mr. Miller stated that $1.4 million is in the NC Connect Bond fund for this project and this money remains in the state budget.  He added that Phase 1, 2 and 3 will cost approximately $4 million.  Mr. Miller stated that no one has sought any of the traditional funding sources for any of this money but he added that the Board of Commissioners had approved a timber management contract to timber the land for this project.

Public Hearing

Mr. Miller stated that the Board of Commissioners will hold a public hearing on Monday, August 19th for amendments to the Unified Development Ordinance on mobile home siting and wireless communications facilities.

Security at Courthouse

Mr. Miller stated that there has been increased security measures put in place at the courthouse and that there are discussions being made about increased security measures at the Historic Courthouse.

Cooperative Extension

Mr. Miller stated that the new Cooperative Extensive Director, Travis Hoesli, has been hired as well as the new Livestock Agent, Clinton Carty.

911 Center

Mr. Miller stated that the 911 Center is going through some changes with ESINET and if anyone has any questions to contact 911 Director Kenneth Everett or himself.  He added that Mr. Everett is doing a great job as 911 Director.

Farmer Lake Kids Fishing & Fun Day
Mr. Miller stated that the Farmer Lake Kids Fishing & Fun Day will be held on Saturday, August 17th from 8:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m.  He added that every kid will get a free rod & reel and that lunch will be provided as well.  Mr. Miller stated that Charlie King usually goes over the history of the lake to the ones that are there.  He added that he is grateful to the Wildlife for the docks and the fishing pier.  Mr. Miller stated that Farmer Lake is a neat place to go and that a lot of work has been done out there since the tornado went through and he thanked Charlie for all of his hard work on getting this done.

Cell Tower Application

Commissioner S. Carter asked Mr. Miller to go over the cell tower application.

Mr. Miller stated that the Planning Office is acting as a conduit between landowners and cell tower services.  He added that landowners can come to the Planning Office and fill out an application and the Planner Matthew Hoagland will review the application and keep them on file for when a cell tower service calls the Planning Office for these applications.
MILTON

Road Resurfacing

Mayor Pro Tem Williams stated that Highway 57 is being resurfaced and she hopes this to be completed by next week.

Post Office Closed

Mayor Pro Tem Williams stated that the Milton Post Office has been closed.  She added that the Milton residents are upset and now the mail is located in Semora.  Mayor Pro Tem Williams stated that she was not sure when the federal government will allow the post office to open again but if the landlord does not correct the issues Milton has some vacant buildings that may be available for the post office site.
Website

Mayor Pro Tem Williams stated that the Town of Milton included money for a website in its budget.  She added that Milton is waiting for the North Carolina budget to be passed because Milton has been allocated $625,000 for renovations to Thomas Day Tavern and to purchase the Bank across the road.
Public Hearing

Mayor Pro Tem Williams stated that the Town of Milton will be holding a public hearing at the next town hall meeting on September 10th on proposed amendments to the Animal Ordinance.

Interlocal Agreements

Mayor Pro Tem Williams stated that the Town of Milton Council has had discussions about the interlocal agreements with the County and there were several questions raised with building inspections and fire inspections.  Mr. Miller responded that he would be happy to speak with the Milton Town Council on these interlocal agreements.

Mayor Pro Tem Williams stated that the Town of Milton is busy.

TOWN OF YANCEYVILLE

PARTF Grant

Mayor Foster stated that the Town of Yanceyville will hear on August 23rd if it will receive the PARTF grant for the splash pad.

Commissioner S. Carter asked how much the grant would be for.  Mr. Collie responded $500,000.  Mayor Foster stated that the grant application looked good and the meeting went well.

Veterans Memorial

Mayor Foster stated that the Veterans Memorial is moving forward.  He added that the granite for the memorial was ordered today.

9/11 Memorial

Mayor Foster stated that the Town of Yanceyville is waiting on North Carolina to pass the budget because the Town has been allocated money to place a 9/11 Memorial where the Old Ford Building was on the Square.

Studio Property

Mayor Foster stated that the shop on the Studio property has been sold to a race team at VIR.  He added that the studio itself is under contract.  Mayor Foster stated that the property that is under contract is under Washington State law and has to go through the courts and that a hearing has been set for the end of the month and then there will be another month before it can close.
Sewer Plant Upgrade

Mayor Foster thanked the Board of Commissioners for its waiver of the building inspections fees and added that this money would go back into the project.  Commissioner Oestreicher responded that it was a grant and not a waiver.  

Mayor Foster stated that the Town of Yanceyville has a lot of things going on as well.

Adult Gaming

Mayor Foster stated that the ALE (North Carolina Alcohol Law Enforcement) is shutting down gaming in convenience stores that sells alcohol.

Commissioner S. Carter asked if this was under a large umbrella of gaming and if the ALE was taking actions themselves to shut these establishments down.  Mayor Foster responded that the ALE is shutting these down.  He added that the Town of Yanceyville went through a recodification and a rewording of the ordinance on adult gaming restricting the times that they are allowed to be in operation.  Mr. Collie stated that the ALE started this process last week.  He added that the Town of Yanceyville allows adult gaming to be in operation Monday through Saturday 9:00 a.m. to 12:00 a.m. and on Sundays from 1:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m.  Mr. Collie stated that the Town of Yanceyville sent out notifications to all the operators but it has not started enforcement yet.  

Mayor Foster stated that he sat down with Sheriff Durden before this ordinance was amended.  

Commissioner S. Carter asked if Mr. Miller had had any conversations with the Sheriff on state statute on adult gaming.  Mr. Miller responded that he and the Sheriff had been in conversations about adult gaming and that towns have additional authority and that counties do not when it comes to adult gaming.  Mr. Collie added that the Town of Yanceyville has the restrictions because of its zoning.

CASWELL CHAMBER OF COMMERCE

Brightleaf Hoedown

Ms. Amanda Hodges stated that she is ready for a revival of the Hoedown on September 21st.  A Hoedown committee meets every Wednesday at 2:00 in the Yanceyville Town Hall.  She thinks it will be a very solid event this year.  Ms. Hodges stated that the Hoedown will be back on the Square this year and it will have lots of agricultural events.  She added that the Hoedown will still pay homage to tobacco but there will be 10 other agricultural exhibits such as the Beekeepers, Chickens, Forestry, a combine simulator to represent beans, flower farmers, etc.  Ms. Hodges stated that they are trying to show the citizens what is going on with agriculture.  She added that will be people telling stories about tobacco heritage.  Ms. Hodges added that they have secured regional bands and will have 2 stages.  She stated at the Pavilion there will be a storyteller from the Library, a clown act, magic show, Farm Olympics, an obstacle course, Innovation Bus Lab, 4-H and Forestry will oversee these activities.  Ms. Hodges stated that Solid Waste will have a display for recycling.  She stated the second stage will be near West Main Street.  Ms. Hodges stated that there will be 50 crafters and the Veterans will have the car show again this year starting in front of Fidelity Bank and running down to the Post Office parking lot.  She stated that the food vendors will be beside the Museum as in years past but she needs more food vendors.  Ms. Hodges stated that there will be a Corn Hole Tournament and that Ace Hardware is sponsoring the top prize of $500.  She added that there will be a $20/team admission fee for the corn hole tournament.  Ms. Hodges stated that there will be a Beer Garden this year but the beer will have to be consumed in a certain area and there will be a limit of 3 beers and it will cost either $5 or $6 per beer.  
Mr. Miller stated that Emergency Management has been working on a safety plan considering the things that have happened at other festivals.  

Ms. Hodges stated that she has been in conversations with the Caswell Messenger about running highlights in the newspaper leading up to the Hoedown.

Commissioner W. Carter asked for the cost for a vendor.  Ms. Hodges stated that normally it is $35 for a non-profit but this year it is $15, $25 for crafters and $75 for businesses.

Mayor Foster suggested getting the PTRC Workforce Development Bus.  Mr. Miller responded that this should wait until next year.

Mayor Pro Tem Williams has for the hours of the Hoedown.  Ms. Hodges responded that it will start at 9:00 and run until 6:30.  She added that the Chamber has also set up a Facebook page.

Commissioner S. Carter stated that most important part of the tabloid is the map and he suggested that it be more user-friendly and to use an aerial map and label where everything will be.  Ms. Hodges responded that this is a good idea.

Commissioner Jefferies stated that he received an email that stated that a senator had helped get a watershed bill passed for the Town of Yanceyville and he wanted to know why this was not discussed with the Board of Commissioners.  Mayor Foster responded that this had been discussed with the Board and that it is the intake site in Milton at the Dan River.  He added that he had shared this information with the Manager and the Chairman.  Mayor Foster stated that nothing had changed but the Town was asked if they owned the site and the Town said yes, did the Town have permits from DENR and the Town said yes, did the Town have jurisdiction and the Town said not yet so that is why this was done.  He added that the intake would be under Yanceyville’s jurisdiction and that it would help all the surrounding areas if there is a need for water.  Commissioner Jefferies stated that this would take some of the county land and that the County should have been involved.  He added that the city limits of Milton stops at Doll Branch Road.  Mayor Foster responded that this would not take any of the county land and that it is still county land.  He added that the pump station would be built and the lines would run to the Dan River.  Commissioner Jefferies stated that the line would have to go through county land and the Commissioners should have known about this.  Mr. Collie responded that this was passed years ago and it does not change anything that was in effect then.  Commissioner Jefferies asked why the Board of Commissioners was not notified.  Mayor Foster responded that the information was shared with the county manager.  Commissioner Jefferies stated that the county manager had told him that he did not know anything about this.  Mr. Miller responded to Mr. Jefferies that he had talked to him about this today while he was at his house.  Mayor Foster stated that he had a sit down with the Town of Milton and that all of this is public record.  Commissioner Jefferies responded that he had sent an email back to the person that had sent him the email to let him know that the County did not know anything about this.  Mayor Foster stated that his door is always open and he would be glad to share anything.  He added that he understood Commissioner Jefferies’ position but this would not be taking away from the county and that he needed to look at this as a long term project.  Mayor Foster added that he does try to share information and that he had a sit down with Mayor Pro Tem Williams on this information.
Mayor Pro Tem Williams stated that Mayor Foster came to her and Commissioner Stewart after the last joint meeting and they made the Town of Milton aware of this in June.  She added that there have been many concerns about this.  Mayor Pro Tem Williams stated that Milton did not have a meeting in July and then they found out that it had passed.  
SCHEDULE NEXT MEETING

Mayor Pro Tem Williams stated that the next meeting will be hosted by the Town of Milton on Thursday, November 14, 2019 at 6:00 p.m. at the Thomas Day Tavern, Yanceyville, NC.
Commissioner S. Carter asked if the meeting could be changed to Tuesday, November 12th.  Mayor Pro Tem Williams responded that this is the date of the Milton Town Council meeting.  Commissioner S. Carter then asked if the meeting could be changed to Wednesday, November 13th.  Everyone agreed.

The next joint meeting will take place on Wednesday, November 13, 2019 at 6:00 p.m. at the Thomas Day Tavern in Milton, NC.
ADJOURNMENT

At 8:20 p.m. Commissioner W. Carter moved, seconded by Commissioner Jefferies to adjourn the Caswell County Board of Commissioners meeting.  The motion carried unanimously.

Mayor Pro Tem Williams moved, seconded by Commissioner Stewart to adjourn the Town of Milton meeting.  The motion carried unanimously.
Councilwoman Gwynn moved, seconded by Councilwoman Badgett-Lampkin to adjourn the Town of Milton meeting.  The motion carried unanimously.
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